MINUTES OF THE BRCC BOARD MEETING

5-4-2017

Meeting was called to order in the lobby of the BYC at 4:32 p.m. 

Board members present:

Mary Ann Rettig-Zucchi, BRCC President

Paul Kamen, BRCC Vice President

Rodger Garfinkle, BRCC Competition Director

Jenny So, BRCC Membership

Mary McDonald, BRCC Outreach

Mike Graham, BRCC Fleet Captain

Barbara Nishi, BRCC Secretary
Board members absent:

Grant Bennett

Emma Regev
Also in attendance: Nancy Diao, Anna, Regina, Hylie, Warren, Thea

PRESIDENT’S REPORT

BRCC Docking Options 4/19/17

Late this morning Ali Endress let me know that she could meet with me this afternoon to look at the dock options she is proposing for BRCC. Barbara Nishi was able to jump in and join me at the marina as Ali walked us through our options. Here is a summary of what we learned. Marina’s priorities:

Ali said that we never should have been allowed to add decking to our space at M dock. The marina is making a move to impose regulations that include no add-on docking, no piles of things (including racks of boats like kayaks) on docks, no added structures on docks or floating next to them. She wants consistency across the board and is concerned that it will be very hard for her to enforce if groups like ours are allowed to flaunt the rules. Our current arrangement at M-dock falls short of the standards on multiple counts. As we have acknowledged, we outgrown the space in many ways. Ali also expressed concern for our safety, noting that having boats lashed together is not safe for boarding. M dock is narrow and less than optimal for the large numbers of paddlers we have at the dock at practice times. Noise and impact on live-aboards also concern her. Even if we make a concerted effort to be good neighbors, there is impact of having 70-80 people on the dock, getting equipment, boarding boats, etc. The options she has proposed are likely to have less impact on marina tenants.

Bottomline: we need to change our docking arrangement and Ali is offering two options for our consideration. She is most willing to continue the conversation and realizes that we need to experiment docking our boats in the proposed spots, engage in mutual problem solving, etc.

Options offered to BRCC:

Dock B

Dock B is adjacent to the public launch. The long link below will take you to a photo of the space the marina is willing to grant to us. We can dock boats along the dock parallel to the public launch and around the corner (to the left in this photo). The small raft that is docked in the photo will not be there. We would have the full length of the dock.

https://www.google.com/maps/uv?hl=en&amp;pb=!1s0x80857f25d4779257%3A0xa3a3d2fa49be4391!2m19!2m2!1i80!2i80!3m1!2i20!16m13!1b1!2m2!1m1!1e1!2m2!1m1!1e3!2m2!1m1!1e5!2m2!1m1!1e4!3m1!7e115!4shttps%3A%2F%2Fpicasaweb.google.com%2Flh%2Fsredir%3Funame%3D116500733910320017171%26id%3D6361702650170554850%26target%3DPHOTO!5sBerkeley%20Marina%20dock%20B%20-%20Google%20Search&amp;imagekey=!1e3!2s-fWqSiBgCFC0%2FWKDdXkRpalI%2FAAAAAAABFo%2Fh_dm_9H8n1YqtxXF7o4cD278zsOB7-4BQCLIB&amp;sa=X&amp;ved=0ahUKEwjG5diz6rHTAhXIw1QKHRxOAkYQoioIezAK

In keeping with the marina standards described above, we cannot add storage or other docking in any of our options. Our storage would be on land in the locked, fenced in area called “dry storage.” It is about a 2 minute walk from the dock, right past the conveniently located public bathrooms. The dry storage area is where boats on trailers are stored. Ali is willing to have us place an “L” of storage lockers on the striped “no parking” section in the corner right near the entrance.. We could use a “slip” or parking space for a rack for our small fleet.

There is ample parking. Public bathrooms are right across from the gate to dock B.

Implications of Dock B option:

· We are not as conveniently located to the bus stop. Ali estimates that it is a 10 minute walk if one uses the path along the water. (I want to get a better read on how many people use the bus to assess how significant the impact is.)*

· We would need to get used to allowing a couple of extra minutes for getting gear and safety boxes as it is not right next to the boats.*

· The Champion cannot be stored using the lift system as Ali does not want any structures on docks. We did not specifically ask her about the launch system, but she is very clear about not wanting structures of any kind on docks.*

· Cleaning hulls will be more challenging without the Champion lift. I would like to see us come up with another system that makes for relatively easy cleaning (purchase a trailer and pull boats out at the public launch? May be expensive but perhaps still less than the docking we were going to purchase. . .? )

· We can purchase large new storage lockers that are well suited to our needs. It would costs considerably less than the $12K we were planning to spend on docking.*

· We would have the room to better organize our gear and getting things out of lockers will notinterfere with movement on the dock.*

· Dock B is wide, new, concrete, and stable, much safer for large numbers congregating on the dock.

· To get anywhere in the marina we will need to cross the channel, even when it is very rough.

· Even with rather low tide today, there would be no paddling under the bridge leading to B dock.

· Currently the dry storage area has a large gate that slides open so trucks can access boats on trailers. If that was ever left unlocked a boat could readily be stolen. We discussed the option of adding a pedestrian door into the fencing so that our going in and out would never make the boats vulnerable to theft. Ali and Brian (Harbormaster) seemed open to adding such a door.

· Kayaks and OC would not be able to be slipped into the water. We could invest in kayak dollies to make it easier to get the kayaks down to the water.*

*By and large, these same implications hold true for the second option, Dock E, as well.

Dock E
When we go under the bridge near the hotel, we are passing dock E on our left with the green

metal storage lockers on the end. Dock E is the one to the left as you walk down the ramp in this

photo:

https://www.google.com/search?q=berkeley+marina+dock+E&amp;espv=2&amp;source=lnms&amp;tbm=isch&amp;sa=X&amp;ved=0ahUKEwiGz6KR77HTAhXJrVQKHWGID-

gQ_AUIBygC&amp;biw=1202&amp;bih=678#imgrc=XzYhIXnX6fbvNM:

As you step onto dock E, there is an unoccupied double berth immediately on your right (in this

photo it has one boat in it). Ali is offering us this double slip. Unfortunately, the only way we can

store 4 boats there is to lash two together on each side as we cannot add docking to the middle

of the berth (which would be preferable from our perspective). We could also use a bit of the

dock that is perpendicular to the ramp coming down to Dock E, essentially docking one boat

behind another.

One seemingly minor benefit to Dock E is that we could have access to about 8 of the storage

lockers that are already in place. These would not be consecutive lockers. They are ones that are

not rented out by other tenants of the marina. We looked inside of one of the lockers. Given the

items we store, they are quite small. There are two wooden shelves in each locker, limiting the

vertical space for paddles. While they could readily store safety boxes and lights, there would

not be a lot of room for pfds and paddles. If we end up at Dock E we could consider what else

we might store there (drum?, limited number of youth paddles and pfds?)

With this option the small feet would also be on racks in the dry storage area along with our

primary storage.

In many ways, I think determining which options works best for us comes down to what it is like

to maneuver and dock the boats in the two different locations. I suggest we take a couple of

boats over during an upcoming practice to experiment with docking to get a sense of how each

option might work for us.

PAUL’S PROPOSED LIST OF BRCC DOCKING AND STORAGE NEEDS
BRCC Berthing and Facilities Requirements

In order for BRCC to continue its exceptionally high level of public service and community outreach, and to continue to provide low cost access to high quality human powered boating for competition and recreation, the following facilities are required:

1) Berthing for the existing fleet of dragon boats:

Three “Six-Sixteen” dragon boats, each 48 ft long.

One “Champion” dragon boat, 42 ft long.

One “Swift” 10-paddler dragon boat, approx. 30 ft long.

2) Floating slipway and lift docks. The Champion is currently stored out of the water on a floating slipway built into a dock originally provided by the City. This arrangement should be maintained.

The other four dragon boats are wet-berthed, and are painted below the waterline with anti-fouling paint. There is interest in storing all of these boats on custom lift docks in the future, to avoid the necessity of using toxic anti-fouling paint and to keep the boats in good operating condition with minimal maintenance burden.

3) Visibility. Berthing should be clearly visible from the paths around the marina, so that new paddlers, hosted school and camp groups, etc. can find the boats. The gate should be visible from the berthing area, so that guests, hosted groups, and paddlers without keys can be let in through the locked dock gates by other paddlers on the dock.

4) Proximity to the gate. The boat berthing and equipment storage areas, as the main center of activity while boats are loading, should be close to the locked gate so there is minimal incentive to ever leave a gate blocked open

5) Public transit. The berthing area should be close to public transportation, i.e. a Marina bus stop.

6) Dragon boat equipment storage. Storage for paddles, PFDs, electronic safety equipment, navigation lights, and other items related to dragon boat operation should be as close to the boat berthing area as possible. Storage lockers on dock floats is strongly preferred. The presence of a locked gate along the path between the equipment storage and the boat berthing would be a serious impediment to efficient operation.

7) Small craft storage. Storage for approximately 12 small craft, including kayaks, outriggers and canoes is required. This storage needs to be close enough to the water so that a small person can launch and retrieve a boat without undue difficulty. Storage on floats is strongly preferred to storage on land.

8) Small craft equipment storage. Storage for paddles, PFDs, spray skirts and other safety accessories for the small fleet should be as close as possible to the storage area for the small fleet, with no additional gates between them. Storage geometry must accommodate the length of a kayak paddle.

9) Festival equipment. Storage for festival accessories, including ceremonial dragon heads and tails, drums, tables, chairs and banners is desired. This storage could be somewhat removed from the dragon boat berthing area.

10) Storage alternative: Storage space for equipment could be provided via a berthed houseboat dedicated to the purpose.

10) Small craft storage alternative: Kayaks, outriggers, canoes, etc. could be stored on one or more berthed deck boats dedicated to the purpose, although the lack of a low-freeboard boarding area will be an obstacle for many paddlers.

11) Proximity to park and picnic areas. Many of the youth groups that BRCC hosts for dragon boat outings prefer to combine the event with a picnic in Shorebird Park or a visit to the Shorebird Nature Center. Sometimes a large group will divide into two groups and alternate between the picnic site and the dragon boats.

12) Proximity to other organizations with which BRCC often interacts, e.g. Shorebird Nature Center, Berkeley Yacht Club, Cal Sailing Club.

OUTREACH REPORT – Mary

Outreach is off to a strong start this year.

 

We have already held two events – one for Brown-Forman on January 9 (for Mary Ling, a DMax member) and one for St. Patrick’s School on April 29 (a silent auction donation).

 

We have four more events scheduled by June 22. Two silent auction donations (Jill Duerr  Berrick and the Salvation Army), one for my new company, and one for the Berkeley Yacht Club day camp.

MEMBERSHIP – Jenny

We have 148 DMaxers, 36 Rough Riders members and 53 Cal members, total is 237.

There are 6 new members since last report.  They are David Jiang, David Ralston, Laura Salangsang, Nicole Kwan, Teresa Chang, Tracy Brown

I still fail to collect some of 2017 BRCC Club Members Waivers from Cal team.

COMPETITION DIRECTOR REPORT – Rodger

The first race of the season is this Saturday, May 6

DISCUSSION/ACTION ITEMS

· Establish shared understanding of BRCC needs with respect to docking and storage. 

· Determine next steps with respect to options to present to Marina

· As time allows, consider options including B Dock, E Dock and M Dock (possibly M Dock/L Dock combo)
Discussion started with determining BRCC’s “needs” with respect to docking and storage, as opposed to “desires,” in order to clarify what is most important in working with marina officials toward a mutually beneficial solution. 
Absolute needs are safe docking for 5 boats, storage facilities for the small fleet, and for equipment. 

Highly desirable items include storage adjacent to boats, proximity to bus stops, ability to lift boats out of the water, ability to stay in calm water in inclement weather.

Because the Marina wants to eliminate all floating add-on docking, all storage will probably have to be either on dry land or possibly on a houseboat or pontoon boat. Warren guessed that an inexpensive houseboat would be in the neighborhood of $5,000-$30,000, and a used pontoon boat $3000-$4000. Rodger guessed that the marina would view the pontoon boat as too similar to a floating dock to approve its use.

The pros and cons of the various dock options were discussed:

Dock B:

· Dock B has plenty of space for docking the dragonboats

· Maneuvering the boats in and out isn’t easy. 

· Storage would be in the parking lot unless we could park a houseboat or pontoon boat in a nearby berth. 

· In windy weather, we would have to cross the channel to paddle in calm water

· It is farther from the bus stop than Dock M

Dock E

· Has storage lockers on the docks (but they are too small)

· There isn’t enough space for 5 boats and the Marina wouldn’t allow us to build docking to accommodate more.

Dock M

· Familiar, easy parking, convenient to community activities and bus stop

· Can stay in calm water without crossing the channel

· Without the floating docks, there isn’t space for 5 boats. Possibly use Dock L or M202 for additional space?

· Storage would need to be on a houseboat or pontoon boat in a nearby berth, or possibly a container in the parking lot

All agreed that we need to understand the needs and the concerns of the marina, try to address those concerns, and work collaboratively toward a solution. Thea agreed to act as a liaison with the marina and Mary Ann agreed to contact Ali to find out more about her concerns.

It was suggested that we research the cost of houseboats and containers, and to explore the possibility of a donation.
Paul thinks it’s important for BRCC to have a larger presence at city meetings. He also suggested getting a grant to rebuild M dock. While this may represent a possible long-term solution, we agreed that we need to address the more near-term options once we have a better understanding of the marina’s needs.
Rodger moved to adjourn the meeting, Mary Ann seconded the motion and the meeting adjourned at 5:45.
